
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  



May 24, 2024 
 
The Honorable Josh Newman 
Chair, Senate Committee on Education 
1021 O Street, Suite 6740 
Sacramento, California 95814 
 
Re: Support for AB 1955 (Ward, LGBTQ Caucus) – SAFETY Act 
 
Dear Chair Newman, 
 
On behalf of California’s leading LGBTQ+, civil rights, student, teacher, and 
parent organizations, we write in strong support of AB 1955 (Ward, LGBTQ 
Caucus), the Support Academic Futures & Educators for Today’s Youth (SAFETY) 
Act. The SAFETY Act will strengthen existing California protections against school 
policies that forcibly out LGBTQ+ students, provide critical resources to parents 
and families of LGBTQ+ students as they work towards acceptance on their own 
terms, and protect educators who face retaliatory actions from administrators 
and school boards for creating inclusive school environments for their students. 
The SAFETY Act is essential and timely legislation to ensure that LGBTQ+ and ALL 
California students are safe and supported for who they are at school.  
 
Coming out often marks an empowering step for an LGBTQ+ person towards 
living authentically. However, choosing when to come out and to whom are 
extremely consequential decisions and every LGBTQ+ person should be given 
the opportunity to make these decisions for themselves. While LGBTQ+ young 
people often thrive when they have parental support and feel safe sharing their 
authentic selves at home, it can be harmful to force young people to share their 
full identities before they are ready. Giving LGBTQ+ young people time to build 
trust and confidence to come out when they are ready can lead to healthier 
conversations that strengthen the relationship between parent and child. Many 
parents understand this and want to support their children in coming out to 
them on their own terms. Teachers and school staff can be critical allies as 
LGBTQ+ young people work towards family acceptance and can also play an 
important role in encouraging students to seek and find appropriate support.  
 
Under current California law and policy, schools are required to create a safe 
and supportive environment for LGBTQ+ students, including respecting their 
privacy. Studies show that LGBTQ+ students who feel safe and supported at 
school have better mental health outcomes and improved academic 
performance. Courts have affirmed that students have a right to keep personal 
information private, including information about their LGBTQ+ identity. Despite 
this, since July 2023, a wave of school boards in California have adopted 
policies that explicitly require teachers and school staff to notify parents if their 



child identifies as transgender, with no exceptions. These forced outing policies 
not only run counter to existing state law and guidance, but they also insert the 
government into sensitive conversations that students and their parents should 
be having on their own terms and, in some cases, may cause harm to LGBTQ+ 
young people who are not yet safe or welcomed to be their authentic selves at 
home. Additionally, forced outing policies put educators in a legally ambiguous, 
and potentially consequential, situation where they must either comply with an 
unlawful policy and face liability for violating state law or alternatively comply 
with the law and risk retaliation, up to and including firing, for violating school 
policy.  
 
The SAFETY Act will strengthen existing law to prevent extremist politicians and 
school boards from inappropriately intervening in family matters and attempting 
to control if, when, and how families have deeply personal conversations about 
gender and sexual orientation. Specifically, the bill will prohibit teachers and 
school staff from being required to disclose information related to a student’s 
sexual orientation, gender identity, or gender expression without the student’s 
consent, unless required by law to protect the student’s safety. Nothing in the bill 
will change existing law around the limited circumstances when a school may 
disclose a student’s LGBTQ+ identity without their consent to protect the 
student’s safety or a parent’s ability to request records that they are legally 
entitled to access. This is what the vast majority of California schools already 
require, and the SAFETY Act will allow teachers and school staff to continue to 
focus on their all-important job of providing a high-quality education and 
creating a safe and supportive school environment. 
 
Every California student deserves to feel safe and supported for who they are at 
school. The SAFETY Act will help to ensure that LGBTQ+ students are safe from 
isolation and bullying, support parents and families in working towards family 
acceptance on their own terms, and provide additional protections to 
educators who face retaliation for ensuring a safe and supportive school 
environment. For these reasons and more, we strongly support AB 1955, the 
SAFETY Act, and respectfully request your “AYE” vote when it comes before you 
in committee. 
 
Sincerely, 
 

 
Tony Hoang 
Executive Director 
Equality California 

 
Bamby Salcedo  
President/CEO  
The TransLatin@ Coalition 



 

 
Carmen-Nicole Cox 
Director of Government Affairs  
ACLU California Action 
 

 
Tiffany Mok  
Legislative Representative  
CFT 
 

 
Kathie Moehlig   
Executive Director   
TransFamily Support Services  
 

 
Joey Espinoza-Hernández  
Director of Policy and Community 
Building  
Los Angeles LGBT Center 
 

 
Molly Robson  
VP of Government Affairs   
Planned Parenthood Affiliates of 
California 
 

 
Gabrielle Doyle  
Senior Manager of State Advocacy  
The Trevor Project 
 

 

 
Christina Gagnier  
Chief Executive Officer  
Our Schools USA 
 

 
Sergio J. Morales   
Executive Director  
California School-Based Health 
Alliance (CSHA)  
 

 
Erika Ruiz  
Community Organizing Director  
Inland Empire Prism Collective 
 

 
Karen Lawson  
Program Director  
Public School Defenders Hub 
Coalition 
 

 
Gael Lala-Chavez  
Executive Director & President  
LYRIC 

 
Brian Poth  
Executive Director  
The Source LGBT+ Center 
 

 
Irene Kao  
Executive Director  
Courage California 



 
Philip Yaeger  
CEO  
Radiant Health Centers 
 

 
Angela M. Vázquez, MSW  
Policy Director, Mental Health  
The Children's Partnership 
  

 
Sonya Tianang  
Executive Director  
API Equality-LA 
 

 
María Jarquin  
LCSW, PPSC-SSW  
Venice Family Clinic - Sandy Segal 
Youth Health Center  

 
Marisol Franco  
Chief Strategist, Programs  
Women's Foundation of California 

 
Camila Camaleón  
Director of Policy  
California Latinas for Reproductive 
Justice 
 
 
 

 
Madeline Dyer   
Research Associate, National Clinic 
Access Project   
Feminist Majority Foundation  
 

 
Mimi Demissew  
Executive Director   
Our Family Coalition  
 

 
Rev Benita Ramsey  
Executive Director  
Rainbow Pride Youth Alliance 

 
Isaias Guzman  
Manager of Programs  
California LGBTQ Health and Human 
Services Network 

 
Victoria Dominguez  
Senior Trans Navigator/ Office 
Manager  
Transgender Health & Wellness 
Center 
 

 
Cymone Reyes   
Founder/CEO  
Central Valley Gender Health & 
Wellness 
 



 
Jacob Sandoval  
State Director  
CA League of United Latin American 
Citizens (LULAC) 
 

 
Trevor Ladner  
Director of Education Programs  
One Institute 
 

 
Dennis Nicely  
Co-Chairperson  
GLSEN San Diego County 
 

 
Paulina Angel  
Founder/Director  
Transgender Resource, Advocacy & 
Network Service 

 
Héctor Trinidad Plascencia  
Executive Director  
Plascencia Consulting 

 
Will McGarvey  
Executive Director  
Solano Pride Center 

 
Kevin Al Perez  
President   
Somos Familia Valle 
 

 
Jessica Kemper-Lytle  
California State Director  
American Atheists 

 
Rachel Kafele  
Director of Programs and Advocacy  
Oasis Legal Services 

 
Cristopher Bunnell  
Director  
San Joaquin Pride Center, Inc. 
 

 
Sabrina Naves  
President  
PFLAG Sacramento  

 
Brock Cavett  
Advocacy Director  
Riverside LGBTQ+ Pride 

 
M. Ahmanise Sanati   
Co-Founder  
Westside Activists  



 
M. Ahmanise Sanati  
Chair  
Our Schools- LA Chapter  
 

 
Sky Allen  
Executive Director  
Inland Empire United 

 
Drew Harbaugh  
Chapter President  
PFLAG Fresno 

 
Jason Scott  
Executive Director  
LGBT Community Network 

 
Uyen Hoang  
Executive Director  
Viet Rainbow of Orange County 
(VROC) 

 
Myra Durán  
Senior Policy Advocate  
If/When/How: Lawyering for 
Reproductive Justice 
 
 

 
Jodi Cleesattle  
Co-President  
Tom Homann LGBTQ+ Law 
Association 
 

 
Kathie Moehlig   
Executive Director   
TransYouth Liberation  
 

 
Kathie Moehlig   
Executive Director   
TransFamily Support Services  

 
Francisco Sapp  
Center Director  
San Mateo County Pride Center 
 

 
Evan Minton  
CA Senior State Policy & 
Programmatic Manager  
Voices for Progress 

 
Salma V. Torres  
Director of Education and 
Generational Advocacy  
CalPRIDE (formerly Central California 
LGBTQ+ Collaborative) 
 



 
Angie Givant  
Parent  
GUSD Parents for Pubic Schools  

 
Kelly Flannery  
Policy Director  
Positive Women's Network-USA 

 
Macui-Xochitl Delgado   
LGBTQ Fresno 
 

 
Jesus Martell Gonzalez  
Executive Director  
The Center for Sexuality & Gender 
Diversity 

 
Sebastian Perez  
State Affairs Specialist  
APLA Health 
 

 
John Aguirre  
CEO  
CalPride 
 

 
Hans Johnson  
President  
East Area Progressive Democrats  

 
Laura Guzman  
Executive Director  
National Harm Reduction Coalition 
 

 
Douglas J. Heumann  
Chair  
Central Coast Coalition for Inclusive 
Schools 
 

 
Grey James  
glendaleOUT 
 

 
Ace Anaya  
Campaign Coordinator  
Gender Justice Los Angeles 
 

 
Drew Crawford  
Education and Training Manager  
Positive Images 

 
Bill Holzhauer  
Director of Outreach and Events  
Transgender Health & Wellness 
Center 



 
Alex Hilke  
Director of Advocacy, Policy, and 
Legislation  
NASW California 
 

 
Jessica Stender  
Policy Director   
Equal Rights Advocates  

 
Christina Alvernaz 
Staff Attorney 
Equal Justice Society 
 

 
Angelica Salazar  
Senior Policy Advocate  
Public Advocates 

 
Lex Ortega  
Director of Programs, Palm Springs  
The LGBTQ Community Center of the 
Desert 
 

 
 
Meggie Pina  
Senior Manger of Well-being 
Programs   
The Diversity Center  
 

 
Flor Hunt  
Executive Director   
TEACH (Training in Early Abortion for 
Comprehensive Healthcare) 

 
Christina Candelaria  
Executive Director  
Nor Cal Out Reach Project 

 
Ellie Perez  
Interim Executive Director  
The LGBTQ Center Long Beach 
 

 
Danielle Brewster  
Director of External Affairs  
Women's Health Specialists 
 

 
Robert Contreras  
Bienestar Human Services 

 
Jaden Fields 
Co-Director  
Mirror Memoirs 
 



 
Drew Crawford  
Co-Treasurer  
PFLAG- Sonoma County/Santa Rosa 

 
Sudi Farokhnia  
Co-Founder / Treasurer   
Iranian American Democrats of 
California 

 
Yevanit Reschechtko  
Associate Communications Director  
Ibis Reproductive Health 

 
Lark Doolan  
Executive Director   
Queer Humboldt  
 

 
Mawuli Tugbenyoh  
Co-Chair  
Alice B. Toklas LGBTQ Democratic 
Club  
 

 
Roberto Ordeñana  
Executive Director   
GLBT Historical Society  

 
Carlo Gomez Arteaga  
Co-Executive Director  
The Transgender District 
 

 
Rebecca Rolfe  
Executive Director  
SF LGBT Center 

 
Karen Humphrey  
Co-Chair, Public Policy Committee  
National Women's Political Caucus 
of California 
 

 
David Heitstuman  
Chief Executive Officer  
Sacramento LGBT Community 
Center 
 

 
Heather Lindstrom    
Our Schools Conejo Valley  

 
Meg Wiese  
Chapter Chair   
Our Schools USA Placer County 

 
Elizabeth Kane  
President   
Westchester/Playa Democratic Club 
 

 
Queen Victoria Ortega  
International President   
FLUX  



 
Laura Tribble 
Our Schools USA Ventura County 

 
Karen Lauterbach  
Director of Community Programs 
and Advocacy  
Venice Family Clinic 
 

 
Eleanor Ochoa  
Chapter Leader  
Our Schools USA East County San 
Diego 

 
Tracy Dauterman  
Founding Member  
Our Schools SLO County 

 
Lindsey Etheridge  
Kinder Future LLC 

 
Lindsay Carlson  
President  
Heart of LA Democratic Club 
 

 
Chaim Harrell  
Overdose Outreach Agent  
Blaqueer 

 

 
Stephanie Wells  
Chapter Leader  
Our Schools USA – Carlsbad 
 

 
Jen LaBarbera  
Interim Co-Executive Director  
San Diego Pride 

 
Robert Costic  
Director of Governance  
PFLAG San Francisco 
 

 
Gabriel Vidal  
Associate Director of Youth 
Organizing CA  
Genders & Sexualities Alliance 
Network  

 
Amy Hom  
Public Policy Director  
AAUW California 
 

 
Annie Cho 
Legislative Advocate 
California Teachers Association  

 


